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Report dated Sunday, Sept. 8 (Position N43 27 225, W76 30 418; Oswego, New York State)

We finally left Kingston for Main Duck Island Wednesday (Sept. 4).  We never seem to have perfect sailing conditions when we leave Kingston, and this was no exception.  The winds were gusty at 15 to 20 knots and somewhat variable in direction.  Since the forecast called for small craft wind warning of up to 25 knots, we decided to play it safe and go out with the first reefing in the main and the lapper (Genoa #3).  This was a good choice for us, as we were only healing 10 to 15 degrees and were maintaining good steerage.  But it only gave us a ground speed of 4 to 5 knots.  Our strategy for getting out past the Snake Island shoal area may not have been ideal, as we lost over two hours tacking back and forth before clearing the area and getting out into the lake.  Of course the winds weren't cooperating; they'd die down just when we needed speed the most.  Very frustrating.  

Deb was at the helm for the first three hours while Ron was working on the computer with his new navigation software, tracking our course.  This gave him his first bout of seasickness.  When he came up for a minute to tack, he threw up overboard without warning.  Later the winds subsided to the point that Ron had to change the foresail.  So we went into irons, and Ron put up the Genoa #2.  After about ten minutes we hove to and took out the reefing because we couldn't get any speed.  By 15:30 Deb was ill, but fortunately Ron had recovered sufficiently to take the helm.  Five hours in rough seas seems to be Deb's limit.  Since neither of us could take another sail change, we had to motor for awhile just before we neared Main Duck Island because the winds died out a bit, and we needed to keep our five knots ground speed so we'd arrive well before dark.  We'd heard it is tricky anchoring in Schoolhouse Bay.

The entrance to the bay is facing North, but the winds and waves were from the W-SW.  Thank goodness.  The entrance channel was extremely narrow (say, 25 feet) and very shallow (supposedly 5-6 feet).  A large duel-hull motor cruiser (at least 35 feet long with shallow draft) was right smack in the middle of the sheltered area of the bay.  (I guess he doesn't read "Ports" magazine, where they suggest, as a matter of etiquette, to move well into the bay to leave room for those entering after.)  Our depth-sounder was not giving reliable readings, so we slowly inched our way in past the motor cruiser and dropped the danforth anchor. While backing up, we ran aground.  We were thankfully just scraping the sand bottom. After an unsuccessful attempt at trapezing out the side attached to the main halyard, Ron put on his wet suit and booties; and without too much trouble pushed us off.  He then waded out behind the boat with the bruce anchor.  He jumped on both anchors to make sure they were set. There was no room in this bay to let the boat swing, and no room to maneuver if the anchors gave way.  It's times like these when we are thankful for a small craft with shallow draft.

Ron awoke around 06:00 Thursday (Sept. 5) to a very strong wind from the North.  So we turned the boat around, bow into wind.  We decided to stay put until the winds and waves died down, as we didn't want to try to get out of such a narrow, shallow bay with boats blocking the way and breaking waves over a meter high.  So Deb caught up on her Emails, and Ron made a quarantine flag out of a scrap of yellow fabric, ready for when we sail into foreign countries.  Around 15:00 all other boats had left, so we moved to the small public wharf so we could explore the island. Just after supper we took an hours walk, visiting the neighboring bay.  The water was crystal clear because the bottom was composed of pebbles and slabs of rock.  A great place to anchor so long as the wind is not from the north.

Over 100 years ago, Main Duck Island was owned by a Canadian who operated a successful shipbuilding operation.  At that time it had a Casino and a schoolhouse for the children of the ship-builders.  At the turn of the century it was a summer community for commercial fishermen.  In the mid-40s the Canadian government sold it to a US politician.  It then changed hands a couple of times until it was purchased by the Canadian Government in 1981 and declared a nature preserve open to recreational boaters.  (Excerpt from Ports magazine).

We set out for Oswego Friday morning (Sept. 6) around 08:30.  It was a beautiful cool, calm day with light winds.  It was a very easy day of motor sailing, and we entered Oswego harbor near 15:00.  We tied up at a public dock in the channel just before the first lock (Lock 8) of the Oswego canal.  We cleared customs by telephone and cleared immigration by using the video phone at the adjacent Oswego Marina.  Had we known, we could have cleared both at one time if we'd used the immigration video phone first.  After purchasing our ten-day canal pass, we set off to find anchorage in the west arm of the harbor.  Found a lovely quiet spot off the dredged channel just before the turning basin.

Saturday morning we went back to the public dock around 09:00 to bring down our mast.  It took the whole day to remove everything, bring down the mast, then put everything back and tie everything down. Not wanting to pay for docking at the public wharf, nor wanting to anchor out, we decided to pass through the first lock before it closed at 22:00.  So we had the head pumped out, filled up with water, and passed through Lock 8 at about 21:30.  In the canals you can tie up each night free of charge on the wall after each lock.  We tied up on a newly renovated section on the east side very close to Lock 7 that had a shelter, picnic table and garbage can just along side.  It was after 23:00 before we went to bed, but we slept well.

Sunday morning Ron raised the mast a little so we could put back our dodger.  So even with the mast on deck in its supports, we can still use the full cockpit enclosure.  We are going to take our time over the next few days.

